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 Manduessedum - Mancetter Village (Place of War Chariots)

Mancetter Parish Council
 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council of Mancetter,

held on Tuesday 24th September 2024 at the Schoolroom

of St Peter’s Church Mancetter, commencing at 7pm.

Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.

Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs G Davis, Mrs G Forknall, Mrs S Healy, Mr P Mann, 
                                                     Mr J Tither, and Mrs N Wallis.
County Councillor
Mrs M Bell
Borough Councillors
Mr K Barnett,  Mrs D Clews
Parish Clerk

             Mrs E Higgins.

Visitor                       Mr D Ayton-Hill, Director of Community and Place, Warwickshire County Council.            
Item 1 - Welcome and Apologies
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting where the council noted apologies received from 

PCSO Payne, North Warwickshire Safer Neighbourhood Team. (Operational commitments).

Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.
The meeting was recorded on the Dictaphone provided by the Parish Council. The recording will be erased in the presence of councillors at the next Parish Council meeting. There was no other recording of the meeting.
Item 3 – Notice of Interest.
Although not an agenda item this evening, interests were declared by Councillors Forknall, Hopkins and Tither who are allotment holders in Ridge Lane.
Item 4– Public Question Time.

There were no members of the public present at this meeting. 

Item 5 – Discussion with Mr David Ayton-Hill, Director of Community and Place, Warwickshire County Council.
A discussion was held between members of the Parish Council, Margaret Bell (County Councillor), Denise Clews and Keith Barnett (Borough Councillors) and David Ayton-Hill (County).  Opening the discussion, Councillor Hopkins raised concerns regarding the lack of progress on the part of WCC Highways Department in relation to road safety issues raised as far back as 2019. Failure to replace the Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS) on Nuneaton Road, Mancetter, removed by County Highways following damage caused by a speeding motorist, was highlighted. Mr Ayton-Hill explained that the County Road Safety Engineers had inspected the site where the VAS once stood and at that time deemed the replacement of the sign unnecessary, particularly as WCC was finding maintenance of such signs “increasingly difficult”; however, councillors were informed that WCC’s aim is to develop a road safety scheme that will cover the B4111 road through

Mancetter, and that the reinstatement of a replacement VAS could, perhaps, be included in this project. Work on this scheme is unlikely to begin before the new financial year 2025-26, due both to funding constraints and work scheduled on the said road on behalf of the National Grid. Action by WCC to affix brackets to three selected lampposts, to enable the periodic movement of the one remaining VAS, standing at present in Harper’s Lane, will be undertaken in the near future. It is thought that by moving the sign to different locations could make motorists more aware of the 30 mph speed limit through the village. DAH suggested that by adding a fourth bracket to a post at the Nuneaton Road entrance, the solitary VAS could be positioned at this point, thus saving the cost of supplying a new sign. Councillor Healy expressed her frustration at WCC’s lack of communication and action, over recent years, regarding this matter and sought clarification regarding the physical movement of the VAS. DAH confirmed that this would be undertaken by the Westcotec company, on behalf of WCC and at the request of the Parish Council. Once again, this action will be subject to the availability of funding in the future.
Councillor Hopkins raised the issue of Average Speed Cameras and their effectiveness in controlling speed. Statistics from the PC Speed watch team were given to illustrate the problems of speeding vehicles faced within the parish; in addition, TH took the opportunity to challenge some feedback from County, which questioned the accuracy of some data submitted, Such claims were refuted. DAH announced that WCC is engaging in a pilot scheme with Average Speed Cameras at four undisclosed locations within the county, which have high accident rates, and  added that the cost of each camera was £500,000. County Councillor Bell (MB) referred back to VAS signs and the lack of action from County. MB, asking for reasons behind the delay, pointed to the original agreement of retaining the current VAS plus provision of two further signs, the siting of which would be flexible, and for which access to funds of £10,000 would be made available as a contribution towards the cost overall. DAH  referred back to the route wide safety project,  where the B4111 is identified as a Category 2 Reduction Scheme. Such works will include new signage, road markings and other solutions yet to be examined and confirmed. Accepting that the situation should be treated as a priority DAH will raise again the issues at County level. To emphasise further the need for urgent action Councillor Clews (DC) explained the dangers posed by speeding traffic when funerals are being held at the Parish Church and for elderly residents living nearby.
 DAH stated that WCC has processes and policies to follow when assessing the need for engineering solutions such as the use of speed cameras. These relate to the number of collisions and fatalities within an area. DC cited examples from the parish, including a fatality, in support of the case put forward. Mrs Elane Higgins (EH), Parish Clerk, stated that the Council was still waiting for a technical report, relating to these issues, delivery of which was expected in May. Work on this is still in progress.

The dangers that traffic, both in terms of high volume and in many cases speeds in excess of the statutory limit, posed to pedestrians, local residents and in particular parties attending and officiating at funerals, at the Church, was raised again. Following the rejection of placing a raised speed cushion on the road between the Church and the Alms houses, the discussion focussed upon the provision of a formal crossing. Councillor Bell continues to press the County Council to make Mancetter a special case  for such a provision, given the issues listed above,  and given that the County Council would not under normal circumstances consider the Mancetter site as eligible for a pedestrian crossing at this point. Councillor Bell has access to some funding to meet the costs involved and is looking at the County Council to fund-match the project. To emphasise the   importance of the project Councillor Bell pointed to growing numbers of HGV’s travelling through the area, which many do to avoid the accident blackspot that is the Woodford Lane / A5 junction, along with further plans to build a large number of houses in the Plough Hill Road area, from which increased traffic will flow through both Hartshill and Mancetter as drivers seek access to the A5. 

Further discussion centred upon the finding of a suitable site for ‘build-outs’ on Harper’s Lane, needed as a means by which to moderate traffic speed. Whilst the number of driveways to properties along the west side of the road present an issue, Councillor Bell argued that space exists for a lozenge shaped build-out. Cost estimates are awaited. In addition, Councillor Hopkins reported that competitive estimates had been received from Nuneaton Signs for the provision of new sign boards for both Mancetter and Ridge Lane, the final location points and design of which awaits confirmation. TH reported that the Parish intends to relocate the existing village sign boards to the parish boundary in Manor Road and in Quarry Lane. 

Councillors Bell and Clews raised further requests with Mr David Ayton-Hill, namely that WCC work to control the problem of vegetation, adjacent to Marie Close, which is both uncontrolled and rat-infested (see minutes of the previous meeting); that WCC Highways look again at reducing the speed limit from 40 mph to 30 mph at the Ridge Lane / Monks Parks Lane junction; that provision be made for a cycle lane along Ridge Lane to Ansley Common, for which funding from WCC would be required. The issue of A2B Used Car Sales, located in Manor Road, Mancetter, was also discussed. The parking of vehicles associated with the business continues to be a hazard for local residents and motorists using Manor Road alike. Given that planning permission for the business has not been granted at the time of this meeting WCC and NWBC will continue to look into the problem.

Discussion moved forward to focus upon the issue of Mancetter Quarry. Mr Ayton-Hill was asked about reports that Tarmac, owners of the quarry, had met with WCC to discuss future plans for the quarry. The issue of 106 funding, and its apparent absorption by WCC, was raised by Councillors Hopkins and Healy, together with Councillor Bell. DAH stated that he was aware of the situation regarding 106 monies, which are meant to benefit the local community, and the changes made to the payment of this fund. DAH stated he was informed by the relevant department within WCC that this was due to a change in Statutory Regulations governing what the monies could be used for and that the proposal to create a country park from the quarry after its closure would not be eligible for funding from this source. As the Parish Council was not made aware of this change DAH agreed to look into the reasons for this, and for the general lack of communication between WCC  / Tarmac and local residents. DAH stated that WCC remained open to the idea of creating a country park from the quarry for the benefit of people both locally and further afield. Quarry owners Tarmac are looking to extend their use of Mancetter Quarry to 2030-32; whilst their focus is elsewhere at the moment, and despite the vagueness of any detail, the company has informed WCC that it is willing to look at a country park scheme at some stage in the future.  It was agreed that a reinstatement of the once regular Parish-Quarry liasion meetings could help to keep this issue to the fore.

The Parish Council thanked Mr Ayton-Hill for attending the meeting. The time and attention given to local issues on the part of DAH, together with his assurances that such issues would be looked into further at County level, was much appreciated.

Item 6 – Police, County and Borough Councillor Feedback.

Apologies had been given by PCSO Payne, but the table below shows the beat report for Mancetter Parish.
	
	

	Theme
MANCETTER

  N63M Beat 
Other Incidents/news
Current and Emerging   

	Commentary

Reporting period: 16.07.2024-13.09.2024

North Warwickshire SNT     PCSO 6358 Payne
Incidents 16/07/24 - 13/09/24
x-108 calls for service. Of these 108 calls, 26 offences were recorded.

Other misc. calls  - 12.
Animal related – 3.

i. These relate to reports surrounding XL Bully dogs and horses loose in the road.

ASB – 10. 

i. These calls are a mixture of neighbour disputes, nuisance youths/motorbikes.

Burglary (business) – 1.

ii. Power tools stolen from a business premises

Burglary (dwelling) – 0.

Concern – 6.

Criminal Damage – 1.

Domestic Incidents – 11.

Drug Related – 0.

Illness/Injury – 0.

Malicious Communications - 1

Missing Persons – 6.

Observations message – 3.

Police Generated Activity – 9.

Road/Highways disruption – 9.

· A number of these calls relate to the same obstruction 
in the carriageway.
· RTC (Road Traffic Collision)  – 4.
· One person was arrested for failing a roadside breath-test as a result of one of these collisions. 
· Silent 999 calls – 13.
· Suspicious circumstances  - 14.

· Theft – 1.

· Quantity of alcohol stolen from Dobbies garden centre

· Vehicle Crime – 0.
· Violence – 4.
· Other misc. calls  - 12.
· The local PCSO’s have conducted speed watch operations I

in the area.

· A local burglary offender has been convicted and sentenced to 3 years

in prison 



	
	
	


Given the time allowed for the constructive and in-depth meeting with Mr Ayton-Hill, together with the need of two councillors to leave earlier than normal, the Clerk’s suggestion that some agenda points be brought forward was adopted.
County and Borough Councillor Feedback continued:
An update regarding the homeless gentleman, who had taken residence on the village green, was provided by Borough Councillor  Clews, who informed that whilst NWBC could not become involved in the issue directly, as responsibility lay with the Parish Council, a solicitor’s letter had been prepared to serve the gentleman with a forty eight hour notice to vacate the site. The Chair and Clerk of the Parish have communicated with the gentlemen in a supportive and sympathetic manner, the Police have made welfare visits, and the local authority has offered to look at providing accommodation; however, the gentleman did not wish to follow this line of assistance. Notice to vacate the site would be issued  within days of this meeting.
Councillors. Forknall and Hopkins informed the council that an established bench, located in Ridge Lane, has been refurbished to a high standard by a local resident. The bench has been dedicated to the memory of a resident of Ridge Lane, who passed away recently. Councillor Clews requested that a check on insurance cover for the works done be undertaken, and this was agreed. It was noted that the bench will remain the property of the Parish.
The Chair reported back on a recent meeting for parishioners, which was held in the community hall at Ridge Lane. Described as a “high pressure meeting” Councillor Tither raised concerns about the conduct of the meeting, which he believed “deprived residents of raising their own concerns” and that it portrayed the Parish Council in a “bad light”. In this he was supported by Councillors Forknall, Healy and Clews. The criticism was challenged by the Chair, who explained clearly the reasoning behind the approach he had taken in delivering the meeting.  Both the Clerk and Councillor Blackburn suggested that lessons for the future could be learned from the experience and all agreed to move on. The Clerk announced that copies of letters of complaint sent by two local residents, which led to the issue given above, would be shared with councillors in due course.
Councillor Clews made further reference to the situation regarding the used vehicle business in Manor Road (see above) and provided an update regarding the application to build three properties adjacent to the White Hart Public House, in Ridge Lane, where some issues still need to be resolved.
The Clerk sought clarification regarding a boundary line within the former golf club site adjacent to the Piper’s Lane / Ridge Lane / Purley Chase Lane junction. The future of the site lies open at present, but in noting NWBC’s interest in securing the site for residential development Councillor Bell recognized that  a corridor of land should be reserved as a green corridor link with Hartshill Hayes Country Park.

The Chair informed councillors of new regulations issued by Defra / APHA which will affect all owners of poultry, birds and other fowl in the Parish. In future owners must register their stock, whatever its size, and  with the government agency, and be subject to annual checks. The move is in relation to the  recent and future outbreaks of Avian ‘Flu. 

Councillor Clews informed councillors about a recent visit made to the Grand Union Canal Scheme consultation meeting, held in Atherstone.  All present were encouraged to respond to the consultation as  the project will have a significant effect on the parish and the Coventry Canal which runs through it. 
Before taking their leave from the meeting Councillors Margaret Bell, Keith Barnett and Denise Clews were thanked by members of the Parish Council for their support and work on behalf of the local community .. 
Item 7– Minutes of the last meeting.
Acceptance of the draft minutes from the 23rd July, 2024 ,was proposed by Councillor Blackburn and seconded by Councillor Mann. The minutes were agreed unanimously as a true record of proceedings. 

A copy of the minutes was officially signed by the Chairman, and will be available as usual on the parish council website.
Item 8 – Update on Actions and Issues arising from the last meetings not included in other agenda points

Feedback on the village signage and traffic calming measures, together with the NWBC Local Plan update to confirm red line boundary for the golf course site is recorded above.
Item 9 – Finance
a) TH declared that the accounts were ready for formal signing by the Chair and Councillor Forknall.

b) The Chair requested that councillors give some thought to the Precept and the PC’s financial position for the next financial year. This will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. Councillor Healy raised the need to set aside finance for the Neighbourhood Plan. The Clerk stated that £1000 has already been allocated to this.

c) An update on the former BT contract will be given at the next meeting.

d) The Clerk reported that the annual audit had been successfully completed. The only point raised by the Auditor was the need to round up figures.

e) It was agreed that both TH and EH would  represent the council at the WALC AGM (6th November, 2024). 

Item 10 – Cemetery and Maintenance around the Parish.
 Exclusion of the Public and Press
a) The Clerk provided an update regarding the legal position in relation to the rough sleeper on Mancetter Village Green. Earlier reference to this issue is recorded above. 

b+c) The Clerk informed councillors that a contractor health risk assessment has been agreed. This has allowed him to return to his duties within the Parish. The Chair stated that his contribution to the Parish had been missed during a recent absence and that his reinstatement will be of great benefit to both the contractor himself and to the Parish alike.

d) Details concerning the memorial bench in Ridge Lane are given above. Councillors approved to placing of a memorial plaque on the bench, but as noted earlier the bench remains property of the Parish.
Item 11 – Feedback from Correspondence, Consultations and Meetings involving the Parish Council between 28th May and 23rd July 2024

a) Surveys and Consultations. 

        i National Planning Policy Framework Consultation. These documents have been submitted by the Clerk and acknowledged by the recipient. The Clerk raised the issue of the short notice given in issuing such documentation which gives Clerks and Councils limited time in which to complete the work and to respond.
        ii  Members of the PC held a discussion regarding the plans and implications for Mancetter Parish of the Grand Union Canal Project.  A briefing was given by Councillors Harold Blackburn, Sue Healy and John Tither, most of whom had attended the exhibition held recently in Atherstone. Councillor Tither stated that plans for the project were still at an early stage, but it was agreed that responses at the consultancy stage were essential.
        iii Local Nature Recovery Strategy. 

The deadline for a response to this initiative was given as 29th September, 2024. Councillor  Sue Healy declared that work on the response was almost complete and that it would be submitted by the deadline date. The Clerk and  Councillors all agreed that the strategy links perfectly with the council’s ambition to see the development of Mancetter Quarry as a nature reserve in the years to come.

b) Meetings, events and training attended by members of Mancetter Parish Council since the last meeting.

  i The meeting of the North Warwickshire Area Committee was attended by Councillor Trevor Hopkins (Chair) and Councillor Sue Healy. The Chair reported that concerns, shared with other councils within the area, included the effects of the HS2 development and the pressures that it brings to various parishes. Such pressures are also being felt by the expansion of Birmingham International Airport, increased air traffic from which has been noted passing across several areas. Both positive and negative effects of this increase in traffic were noted, with Councillor Tither recognizing the economic benefits to the wider region and Councillor Hopkins registering the effect that pollution levels from the aircraft has upon the environment. It was noted that the density of air traffic in the area is now back to pre-Pandemic levels.
ii NWBC Corporate Peer Challenge – To be carried over to the next meeting.
iii Town and Parish Council Reference Group - To be carried over to the next meeting.
Iv Informal Parishioners Meeting – Reference to this meeting is made above.
V The Big Save repair, reuse and recycle – To be carried over to the next meeting.
Item 12: Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting, and to note any responses submitted by the Clerk with feedback from the Planning Sub Group

a) Planning Matters

Update on approved and pending applications
The Chair drew to the attention of fellow councillors the notes provided on the agenda regarding six applications, three of which (PAP/2023/0464 Railway Cottage, PAP/2024/0236 Marie Close and PAP/2024/0264 Ladywood Farm) received approval notices. PAP/2023/0324 (White Hart, Ridge Lane), PAP/2024/0113 (Coachman’s Cottage), and PAP/2024/0071 (Car Sales, Manor Road) are still pending.
b) New Planning Applications

· PAP/2024/0369 – Ladywood Farm Ridge Lane – Replacement of part concrete part hardcore track with concrete – Clerk submitted no objection as a hard surface will help with biosecurity for an active dairy farm. Application Granted.
· PAP/2024/0331 – Ladywood Farm Ridge Lane – Erection of open framed portal building to separate clean and dirty water and collect and handle cattle – Clerk submitted no objection as the management of water run- off is required by DEFRA to ensure that excessive nutrients do not enter the water courses. If no longer required then the structure can easily be dismantled. Application Granted.
· PAP/2024/0342 – Pentire, Nuneaton Road Mancetter – Extensions – Clerk submitted no objection providing materials used are in keeping with the existing property and streetscape. Pending.
· PAP/2024/0209 – Brooklands Nuneaton Road Mancetter - Proposed detached double garage, timber shed with new boundary wall with altered access gates and tarmac access area. Clerk submitted comments that it should not be used for residential purposes and removed if no longer required. Pending.  
Councillor Harold Blackburn raised some concern regarding this application, reminding council     that 18 months ago a triple garage was erected on this site with the proviso that it could not be used as accommodation. The need for yet more garage space was queried , given that  Brooklands is a registered address for a haulage business. The Clerk was asked to submit an additional comment to NWBC stating that any new garage development should not be used for commercial purposes.
· PAP/2024/0185 – 16 Wakeford Close Ridge Lane – Rear and side ground floor extensions – Clerk submitted comments that the angle of the extension will have some effect on light levels in the neighbouring property but that the application does accord with planning policy. Application Granted.

* County Council Planning Application Deadline 30th September, 2024.

Application NWB/24CM013 to vary conditions, remains pending.
Item 13: Date of Next Meeting: 
Tuesday 26th November, 2024

7.00pm Schoolroom, St. Peter’s Church

As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.40pm
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